BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday, October 24, 2022
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley; Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Mike Yergeau and John Cody; Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 6:15 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hiring (e) legal
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hiring (e) legal.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Yergeau, Gauthier, Jordan, Cody and Trombley all voting aye.  
RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:35 PM in the Town Hall meeting room and via Zoom.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEALING OF THE NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of October 24, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.

CONSENT CALENDAR
Amend the minutes from October 11, 2022 to read Chairman Trombley voted nay on page 3 on the town hall improvements flooring was submitted for approval
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve amending the minutes from October 11, 2022 to read Chairman Trombley voted nay on page 3 on the town hall improvements flooring.  seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Minutes from the October 17, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting was submitted for approval.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the minutes from the October 17, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting. Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.

BUSINESS

FIRE
Request to promote Michael Nickerson in the Fire Department to Captain at $23.50 an hour from Lieutenant at $21.50 an hour was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the request to promote Michael Nickerson in the Fire Department to Captain at $23.50 an hour from Lieutenant at $21.50 an hour.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Request to approve the Fire Chief Donald DeAngelis employment agreement was submitted for approval. 
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the Fire Chiefs employment agreement as revised and written.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 3-1-0.  Selectman Cody recused himself from the vote.  Selectman Gauthier voted nay.
RECREATION

Recreation Director Nicole Bizzaro submitted a 1-year contract with Waste Management of New Hampshire with a 50% savings for approval.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the 1-year contract with Waste Management of New Hampshire with the authorization for Nicole Bizzaro to sign the contract.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge said this is for one year and the Recreation Department will be on the same contract as the school next year.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
Purchase Order for JM Exterior Roofing to replace the garage roof in the amount of $16,000.00 was submitted for approval.  Discussion regarding a metal roof followed.  The consensus was they would like to have a metal roof.  
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve spending up to $20,000.00 with Sentry Roofing contigent on the contract stating they remove the roof, fix rot repair, apply the correct paper  and to rephrase the contract to ”structure” and not “home” Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carried 5-0.
Purchase Order for Wolcott Construction Inc. to pave Boody Farm Road, Daniel Drive and Harvey Lane in the amount of $155,831.44 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve Wolcott Construction Inc. to pave Boody Farm Road, Daniel Drive and Harvey Lane in the amount of $155,831.44.  Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion not acted on due to the conversation regarding the temperature to pave and having an engineer stamp the plans.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table the purchase order for Wolcott Construction Inc. to pave Boody Farm Road, Daniel Drive and Harvey Lane in the amount of $155,831.44 due to State requirements regarding temperature and engineering.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 5-0.

DPW Director Dennis Koch explained the need to raise the cost of a mattress disposal at the Stump Dump.  The Town currently charges $10 per mattress.  ERRCO has implemented a charge of $25.00.  Mr. Koch is requesting permission to raise the fee to $25.00.  

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the increase for mattress disposal to $25.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Mr. Koch proposed a Transfer Station holiday schedule.  Christmas Eve and New Years Eve the Transfer Station will be opened 9am-12pm, closed Christmas Day and New Years Day. Tuesdays, December 27th and January 3rd will be added to the Transfer Station hours for the two holiday weeks. 

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Holiday Transfer Station Holiday Hours minus the Tuesday January 3rd.    Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Road Supervisor David Reinhold requested permission to approve John Victoria’s plow contract.  He drives his own one-ton truck and will receive $100.00 an hour.
Road Supervisor David Reinhold requested permission to approve Randy Turpin’s plow contract.  He will drive a town truck at $40.00 an hour.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve both contractors plowing contract pending an insurance form from Mr. Victoria.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
BUDGET REVIEW
Library

The Library Budget was adjusted as recommended by the Board of Selectmen.  Library salary increases were explained and a salary chart was provided. The Library Trustees have a wage increase projection for three years.
Police

Police Chief Michaël Wallace requested the Board of Selectmen to accept the Office of Highway Safety Grant from Federal Funds.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept the Office of Highway Safety Grant.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Mr. Wallace reviewed his budget that has a 6% budget increase.  Most increases come from salaries, overtime and insurances. The cruiser and equipment for the cruiser is the best estimate he can make with the fluctuating market.  The Animal Control increased due to discretionary items.
Highway Department/Transfer Station
DPW Director Dennis Koch and Road Supervisor David Reinhold reviewed the revised budget.  The ground water monitoring was reduced.  Mr. Koch inquired if the new compactor should be in the budget or a warrant article.  The consensus is to keep the compactor in the budget.  The sidewalk plow needs to be replaced.  Mr. Reinhold will gather prices and come back to the board to decide if a sidewalk plow should be in a separate warrant article.
Fire
Fire Chief Don DeAngelis discussed the Three Full Time positions that are not in the budget.  He is hoping for a grant but has not heard yet if it will be approved.  
Motion by Chairman Trombley to add three full time positions at $112,104.00 each to the budget.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-1-0.  Selectman Yergeau voted nay.
Adding more full-time positions will eliminate some of the part time slots. There are 50 approved part-time slots now.  Selectman Cody reviewed the new pay spectrum system for the Fire Department.  They have one more meeting to discuss the pay increases and incentives.  This will be discussed in more detail at the next meeting with the rest of the fire budget.   
2022 TAX RATE
The 2022 tax rate came in at $22.49 which is a $.07 increase.  We currently have $2,908,476.00 Fund Balance available.  If $65,000.00 were used for the Fund Balance the tax rate would be $22.42 and there would be “0” tax rate increase.  If $1,040,000.00 were used from the Fund Balance the tax rate would be $21.42 and $1.00 decrease in the tax rate.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier use $65,000.00 from the Fund Balance for a flat tax increase buying down the rate .07 cents. Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion did not carry 2-3-0. Selectman Jordan, Cody and Trombley voted nay.
After a lengthy discussion with opposing opinions a new motion was made.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the tax rate of $22.49 increasing the taxes by .07 cents.  Seconded by Selectman Cody. Motion carried 3-2-0.  Selectmen Gauthier and Yergeau voted nay.

For full details refer to the ETV tape.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge said the next Selectmen’s meeting will be on Tuesday November 1st.  The Fire Department Budget will be reviewed.
 Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge announced the Block Party is next Saturday.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman John Cody

Selectman Cody reminded everyone of the voting in two weeks, please vote!
Selectmen Bob Jordan
Selectman Jordan asked everyone to stay safe for Halloween.
Selectmen Tom Gauthier

Selectman Gauthier reported “Shrek the Musical” was excellent at the Epping Theatre.  It was so funny and they did a great job.  You can still get tickets to go on their website.
Selectman Mike Yergeau

No report.

Selectman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley said the Conservation Committee will be revisiting the LUCT fund and he can give the Selectmen an update.
Chairman Trombley publicized town Trick or Treat is Monday, 5 pm - 7 pm.
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Jordan to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.

Meeting adjourned at 10:05 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_____________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_____________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_____________________________

Mike Yergeau, Selectman

_____________________________

John Cody, Selectman
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